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Arkansas.

Respondents represented by MICHAEL WRIGHT, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On June 24, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 21, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 23, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained compensable injuries to her shoulder

and cervical spine on August 8, 2002.
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4. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$269 for temporary total disability and $202 for permanent partial

disability.

5. Prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this case.

6. The claimant sustained a 9 percent impairment rating to the

body as a whole.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Wage loss.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant has suffered a wage loss in
addition to her anatomical impairment rating
as the result of her compensable injuries.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents have paid Claimant all benefits
to which she is entitled.  Claimant is not
entitled to wage loss disability benefits.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-one-year-old female who

sustained an admittedly compensable injury to her shoulder and

cervical spine on August 8, 2002.  On December 17, 2004, the

claimant underwent a diskectomy and fusion at C6-7 performed by Dr.

Standefer.  The claimant has requested that the Commission consider

her entitlement to wage loss in this matter.

On June 28, 2005, the claimant was seen by Dr. Standefer.  A

report from that visit states, in part:

“From my view point, the patient is doing
well.  I have advised her of this.  We will
plan to release her from the clinic as of
today.  She should try to avoid repeated
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flexion or extension of the neck, if possible.
No specific restriction need be applied.

Permanent impairment rating is felt to be 9%
as regards the body as a whole.”

The claimant and respondents have also entered into a stipulation

that the claimant’s permanent impairment rating is 9 percent to the

body as a whole regarding her compensable injury.

The claimant gave the following testimony on direct

examination regarding her return to employment after the surgical

intervention on her cervical spine:

“Q. Is that correct?  Were you allowed to
return to work after you were released
following the December 2004 surgery?

A. At first I came at I believe four weeks out
from the surgery.  So I just worked like four
hours a day for the first week, then eight
hours a day for the second week, and then I
went to full time on the third week.

Q. Okay, so eventually you returned to full
time employment?

A. Yes.

Q. With Big Lots, is that correct?

A. Yes.

Q. Now when did that employment with Big Lots
end?

A. On October 2, 2008.

Q. And were you terminated?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. What was the - what was the situation?

Q. At the time that they did it as a
performance review and terminated me for
that.”
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The claimant also testified on direct examination concerning

her current medical restrictions as follows:

“Q. Okay, let’s - what is your understanding
of your current medical restrictions?

A. In the flexion of my head up or down, I’m
not to do that for any length of time.  Not to
have my arms outreached for any length of time
or over my head.  And basically he said, if it
hurts, don’t do it.

Q. Okay, so you have to be very careful about
moving your head essentially?

A. Yes and my arms, moving my arms, either one
of my arms cause me a lot of pain.

Q. Alright.

A. When I use them for any length of time.

Q. Tell the Judge about your current symptoms.
How, I mean, what - what - physically what do
you experience that you associate with this
back injury?

A. I get headaches if I move my head up or
down, like if I’m reading.  If I use my arms
they’ll tingle, especially my right arm, it
will tingle a lot, excuse me, my left arm.  My
right arm will hurt if I use it for any period
of time.  If I reach over my head and look up
I get a immediate headache.  And I will get
tightening in my muscles around my neck that
will cause the back of my head to hurt really
bad all the sudden...”

“...Q. With your neck and your arms what sort
of limitations do you have?  What sorts of
things, well let’s say reading, do you - does
it cause you any problems with reading?

A. Yeah, if I work on the computer, I’m sorry
I can’t do this like the kids can, I have to
look down.  I can’t do it any longer than
fifteen minutes.  Trying to read the
newspaper, hold my arms out they’ll just go
numb on me.  I have to lay the newspaper down.

Q. Okay.
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A. I also have a weigh limit of fifteen
pounds, but it - some days I’ll be hurting so
bad I can pick up a coffee pot and just shake
cause it’s - I don’t have the strength.”

In order to consider the claimant’s potential entitlement to

wage loss, we must consider factors such as her age, education,

work experience, and other matters reasonably expected to affect

her future earning capacity.  Here, the claimant is forty-one years

of age and she has completed the ninth grade through the regular

school system; however, the claimant did obtain a GED.  As to her

work history, the claimant has had a work history that has

consisted of retail sales, performing duties as a cashier, and

housekeeping.  Currently the claimant is working on a very limited

basis for a theater helping her husband perform housekeeping

duties.

During her testimony on cross examination, the claimant gave

testimony regarding managerial type duties that she performed for

the respondent.  It seems that she was in charge of building

maintenance, supervising employees, and bookkeeping type paperwork.

These skills would be transferrable to other managerial type

positions.

I find that the claimant in this matter has some wage loss

given the type of compensable injury that the claimant sustained

and her physical limitations provided both in medical records and

through her credible testimony.  It seems clear that the claimant’s

available job pool is smaller due to her compensable injuries and

their effects.  The claimant can no longer perform some of the

manual labor duties that she was once able to perform.  This is
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particularly true when those duties involve the movement or flexion

of her cervical spine.

However, the claimant has historically worked jobs that do not

require great amounts of manual labor.  She has also demonstrated

that she has supervision skills and managerial skills.  I thought

that the claimant presented herself well at the hearing and

certainly could meet the public.

After considering all the evidence including age, education,

physical limitations, and work experience, I find that the

claimant’s employment opportunities have been reduced by the

physical limitations caused by the claimant’s compensable injury.

In my opinion, this loss of wage capacity would entitle the

claimant to an amount of wage loss that would be equal to a whole

body impairment rating of 5 percent.  This amount is over and above

any consideration of anatomical impairment.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 21, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 23, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has proven that she has suffered a loss in

wage earning capacity as a result of her compensable injuries in an

amount equal to 5 percent impairment to the body as a whole.

3. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in

an amount commiserate with the benefits given here and the Arkansas

Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The claimant has met her burden and shall receive wage loss

from the respondents in the amount of 5 percent to the body as a

whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.

This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


